The foundation system was composed of a masonry crawlspace system. The visible

subfloor framing was composed of conventional framing with secondary framing systems

installed after the original construction.

Based on the review of the crawlspace, it appeared that the original framing layout was

not modified except for the addition of supplemental piers and girders. These girders are

typically installed to minimize bounce or modify floor deflections. The items listed below are

directly taken from our on-site review. All locations referenced as viewed from the street.

 Supplemental piers and girders were installed in addition to the original framing of the

crawlspace. Footings materials varied. The following was noted about the supplemental

framing.

a. Throughout the interior of the house, the supplemental framing appeared to have

created high spots in the floor. This was most likely due to the supplemental

girders being installed too high.

b. Supplemental girders were typically triple 2x8’s. However, the members had

splices that did not occur over piers. In some cases, the effective beam was a

single 2x8 as two members were spliced.

c. Some areas of the girders had significant notches which will reduce the strength

of the girder.

d. Some posts were poured 12” diameter concrete piers, timber posts and steel posts.

e. One area of the girder was discontinued due to a pipe with two cantilevered ends.

f. Some ends of the girders were not supported.

g. Contractor shall verify that the wood used was treated or rested on treated wood.
 At the central area of the house, there appeared to have been modifications to the CMU

piers by changing the a 16” square pier to a 8”x16” pier. The reasons were unknown for

this change. The follow was noted about the changes.

a. New piers were not fully supporting the existing girders.

b. Tops of the piers did not have the appropriate thickness of solid material per Code

at some locations.
c. Some areas had shims that were not typical.
 Crawlspace had moisture on the top of the plastic which may lead to mold or other issues.
Recommendations
Based on the observations made at the site and the summary of this report, the following

items are recommended:
 All supplemental girders shall be triple 2x8’s with no splices except over piers.
 Supplemental girder supports shall be CMU piers per Code on poured concrete footings.

All footings shall be 24”x24”x10” deep. Concrete posts are allowed provided that the

footings meet these requirements (during our review, no footings were observed).
 All supplemental girders shall have piers at ends.
 If notches are to remain in the supplemental girders, CMU piers shall be added below.
 Where the original piers were modified to a reduced pier size, the contractor shall restore

the piers to 16” square and install per Code.
 Contractor may adjust all new pier heights to provide an even floor as necessary.
 At the depressed floor area, the girder to the rear was spanning over a middle pier. It is

suggested that the girder be supported down to the existing pier by timber blocking as

required.
 It is recommended that a moisture control specialist be contacted to perform a crawlspace

review and remediation plan.
 Any future renovations and/or modifications shall be installed per the current NC

Residential Building Code requirements.
